
BOARD OF FINANCE PUBLIC HEARING 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

APRIL 13, 2015 

 

I. CHAIR BOARD OF FINANCE: Thomas Harrison 

A. Preside and convenes meeting 

Board of Finance Chairman Thomas Harrison called to order the Public Hearing 

at 7:03 p.m.   

 

He thanked the audience for attending. He stated this is the Annual Public 

Hearing on budget requests as required by the Town Charter. He stated that each 

of the three Boards will make a slide presentation on their budget requests and the 

funding requirements to support those requests. At the end of those presentations 

there will be an opportunity for the community to ask questions and to express 

their opinions. The speaking requirements are that you are a resident of Avon and 

at least 18 years of age. If you are not a resident, you must own property in Avon 

with a minimum assessed value of $1,000. Speaking is limited to three minutes. 

 

Chairman Harrison introduced himself and then asked the rest of the Board to do 

the same. The members of the Board of Finance are Chairman Thomas Harrison, 

Vice Chairman Tom Gugliotti, Jim Speich, Brian Stoll, Cathy Durdan, Margaret 

Bratton, and Dean Hamilton. A quorum was present. 

 

B. Leads Audience in Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag 

Mr. Harrison led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag 

 

C. Advises the audience of the order of presentation tonight 

. 

II. CHAIR, BOARD OF FINANCE: Thomas Harrison 

Calls on Chair, Town Council to present proposed Town Council, Sewer, Debt Service 

and Capital Improvement Budget for FY 2015/2016 

 

Mr. Harrison called on the Town Council Chairman Mark Zacchio to come forward to 

make his presentation. 

 

III. CHAIR, TOWN COUNCIL: Mark Zacchio  

Presents the Town Council, Sewer, Debt Service and Capital Improvement Budget for 

FY 2015/2016 

 

Chairman Zacchio guided the audience through a Power Point Presentation. The slides 

are attached to these minutes. Mr. Zacchio stated that this budget fully funds, from an 

operating perspective, a public safety budget that the Town Council thought was 

extremely important to put forward for your consideration. It funds a Social Services 

Department and has a lot of money going towards infrastructure needs both for our 

schools and throughout the town. It fully funds two previously part time positions in the 

Police Department plus one additional new officer; calls for services continue to increase 

due primarily to medical related calls. The budget also increases public library hours. It 

extends hours on Sundays from December through April. The way our operating budget 

breaks out, the majority of funds, 43.16% goes towards the public safety sector; that’s for 

the Police Department and the Fire Department. The next 25% is in the Public Works 

Department and the balance is for general government in running of the town offices.   

The proposed budget meets all the mission objectives.  The town is actively managing 
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our personnel resources by only filling essential positions.  The Assistant Town Manager 

position is open and will continue to be open until the Town Manager makes a 

determination that it needs to be filled. We are requesting $997,479 in new dollars mostly 

for personnel line items that include salary, obligations to past employees and payment 

due to our defined benefit plan (ARC). Our employment ratio has remained constant at 

.5% of the total population since 1970. Long term debt projects continue to fall off; we 

are paying off more than we are taking on. The projected financing for the Old Farms 

Road project includes relocating the road to the south and our purchasing open space that 

would connect the Thompson field area to property we own. The Federal government has 

become involved in this project. There are a number of Capital Improvement projects 

budgeted for this year. It includes significant funds for roads, fire apparatus, new science 

labs at AHS and needed maintenance at our schools. Although this budget includes about 

$376,000 for roads, we will be spending closer to $1,000,000 due to a Capital Reserve 

fund we established instead of putting those funds into the Undesignated Fund Balance 

account.  We continue to have more cooperative engagements between the Town and the 

Board of Education. Mr. Robertson and Mr. Mala are working together to find more ways 

to share more of the financial services between the two and we hope to have an 

agreement by next year. Chairman Zacchio asks for your support to move this budget 

forward. Lastly he called attention to a link on the Town’s web site where you can 

register your e-mail address and subscribe to news updates. 

 

IV. CHAIR, BOARD OF FINANCE: Thomas Harrison  

Calls upon Chair, Board of Education to present the proposed Board of Education Budget 

for FY 2015/2016 

 

V. CHAIR, BOARD OF EDUCATION: Peggy Roell  

Presents Board of Education Budget for FY 2015/2016 

 

Chairman Peggy Roell introduced the members of the Board of Education present; Kathy 

Zirolli, Ames Shea, Jay Spivak, Brian Glenn and Wendy Howard.  She called upon Gary 

Mala, Superintendent of Schools, to present the Board of Education’s budget request. 

Superintendent Mala guided the audience through a Power Point Presentation. The slides 

are attached to these minutes. He stated that we remain committed to open, clear, 

transparent processes, and rigorous comprehensive programs being provided to your 

children. He highlighted more than 12 goals of this budget request that include achieving 

the mission as stated in the District Strategic Plan, meeting the contractual obligations 

without adversely impacting programs, reducing the number of students who receive 

services outside of the Avon Public Schools, creating additional learning opportunities 

for all students and to operate in a fiscally responsible manner during a time of economic 

uncertainty. He has added 20 courses to the program of studies at AHS without impacting 

the budget. Mr. Mala stated there was a three pronged approach to developing this 

budget. There were reductions of $1,627,495 from the original department requests. He 

re-appropriated $62,000 of existing funds to achieve Strategic Actions of District 

Strategic Plan and is making a modest request for $284,492 in new funds to advance 

Strategic Actions of District Strategic Plan. The gross budget reflects a total increase of 

$894, 913. New grants have been secured in the amount of $257,403 resulting in a net 

dollar request of $634,510 or a 1.3% increase. Schools are labor intensive. The largest 

driver of this budget increase is for salaries and benefits. 94.3% of the budget is going to 
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non-discretionary expenses. We successfully negotiated a 0% increase when we switched 

transportation carriers. Our full time equivalent positions (FTE’s) show a decrease 

associated with our slowly declining enrollment and change in the way we are delivering 

special education services. 80.6% of the budget is associated with meeting salary and 

benefit obligations to staff.  We continue to implement cost savings strategies. About 4 

years ago we implemented a energy conservation program in the schools. After 4 years 

the end result is a savings of $1,700,000. Enrollment has been a question for the better 

part of a year. An outside enrollment study projected an estimated enrollment decrease of 

169 students for the 2014-2015 school year. Using a different method, Mr. Mala 

projected a decrease of 110 students. The actual decrease has been 59 students. When the 

proposed budget was created an estimate of 116 less students was used. Currently the 

projected decrease is 53 students. This number will continue to move during the summer 

months. The final slide summarizes all the proposed budget achieves. 

 

VI. CHAIR, BOARD OF FINANCE: Thomas Harrison  

Presents Board of Finance Overview 

 

Chairman Harrison gave a brief report of how the town is doing in the current fiscal year. 

He referenced Chairman Zacchio’s statements and reiterated that the town took in more 

than we spent and we were able to put that extra revenue to use for extra road projects. 

He stated this reflects on the skillful level of management of the professional staff on 

both the Board of Education and the Town Council. In the current fiscal year, we have 

just finished the third quarter, and we are doing well; our revenue projections are on 

target. There have been no unexpected shortfalls in revenue collections. We are 

anticipating finishing the year in the black.  

 

The role of the Board of Finance is to look at budget requests and try to figure out how 

we the taxpayers can pay for these requests. We look at the budget requests and on a 

broader level the town on a whole; what are the pressures on the town, what is the 

economy doing, what’s the job situation and things of that sort. Looking at the budget 

requests before us, the total amount requested is $86,406,996, an increase of $2,519,901 

or 3% more revenue.  We have two sources of revenue to generate this 3%; property tax 

& assessments and non-property tax sources (everything else). For next year we are 

projecting an increase in the non-property tax revenues and we had a little bit of growth 

in the Grand List. To meet the budget requests as submitted we would need to increase 

the Mill Rate from 28.32 to 28.8 or an increase of 1.69%. This is the lowest increase 

since 2008. The bulk of this increase will be carried by the homeowners. The non-

property tax sources include Intergovernmental (State grants), Licenses, Fees & Permits 

(real estate related building permits and fees for property transfers), Charges for Current 

Services (landfill & pool permits, other town permits) and Other Local revenues & Other 

Financing Sources. About two thirds of the budget requests are school related. This 

year’s trend in Grand List growth is consistent with previous year’s not counting the 

revaluation exception. Looking at the multi-town comparative data, Avon compares very 

favorable. Farmington is the best because they have a lot of non-residential property they 

can tax. Our location doesn’t lend itself to industrial growth. A final footnote is in the 

Debt Service Budget. It is being reduced by $250,000 by applying a BAN premium. 

BAN stands for bond anticipation note. When we are doing a new project that has been 

bonded, customarily the full amount isn’t needed on the first day of construction, so for 
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the first couple of years we go out and borrow money for one year with the anticipation 

of folding it into a bond a couple years later. Banks may not be able to compete on the 

interest rates so, similar to a signing bonus, banks offer a cash premium. These premiums 

are put into a reserve account for the project. If it is not used for the project we can take 

the premium from previous bond issues and apply it to debt service to help keep property 

taxes down.  

 

After tonight we will reconvene in this room on Wednesday.  The three boards will be 

here. It is an open meeting but it is not a public meeting. That means everyone is 

welcome to come, but the public is there as an observer; you are not allowed to ask 

questions. The three Boards confer as the Charter requires and at end of workshop the 

Board of Finance will make a recommendation to the voters of a specific budget amount. 

The Board of Finance has authority to adjust the request put forth by the Town Council 

and the Board of Education. At the town meeting, the first Monday of May, we will 

present the budget as recommended. The public can ask questions, but it can’t be changed 

at that point. The meeting adjourns to referendum.  Our charter limits us to 3 budget 

votes. 

 

Avonassessor.com allows you to enter the proposed mill rate to see how it will affect 

your individual taxes in Avon. 

 

VII. CHAIR, BOARD OF FINANCE: Thomas Harrison 

Calls upon the audience for questions and comments on the Town Council, Board of 

Education, and Board of Finance budget presentations. 

 

Chairman Harrison asked speakers to state your name and street address or if you’re not 

speaking as a resident, to state the location of the property you own in town. He asked 

that all persons desiring to be heard line up on the left side of room to ask questions or 

make comments. The Town Clerk, Ann Dearstyne, will be holding up colored coded 

cards to indicate when you have 30 seconds left and when your speaking time is up.  

 

Chairman Mark Zacchio introduced the Town Council members present; Bill Stokesbury, 

Doug Evans, David Pena and Heather Maguire. He also introduced the Town Manager, 

Brandon Robertson. 

 

Florence Stahl, 2 Sunset Trail – Tonight a month before the budget referendum on May 

13th we are here to learn what it takes to run the town of Avon and its school system. 

About $86,400,000 and a mill rate increase of less than a mill. Yea, thank you all.  It’s 

good to learn about road & school projects and repairs and improvements, about the 

money we have borrowed and owe; all things a town should do for the well-being, safety 

and education of its residents. But tonight we are really here to talk about $17,000,000 

not $86,400,000. In other words, we are already on the hook for about $69,000,000 or 

80% of the budget before we even got here. Why is that?  It’s because approximately 

$69,000,000 has been already and officially been committed to salary, pension and 

benefit agreements by Town and Union negotiators. Money is pledged in closed door 

sessions way into the future.  Now this is nothing new.  It’s just that we have become 

accustomed to decisions made this way. What is new is the public’s emerging right to 

know. To have our government and our labor unions become more transparent and move 
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out of the shadows.  All of us fund public labor unions and their members with our tax 

dollars. While the right to collectively bargain is not in question, the right to respectfully 

and silently observe the process is in question. Now Town negotiators have already said 

they are in agreement to have open sessions. They have said that at every negotiating 

session. All it takes is the will of the Unions to say yes. Now there are a few ways to deal 

with public awakening. And we all know that in our culture in the last decade there has 

been so much that has changed in terms of what is acceptable culturally. Now with the 

public awakening to want more transparency, to be there at the table, even silently, it can 

go two ways. One, it could go totally underground; that is clearly against the law and 

many people would have to be complicit in that. Another way is that Union lobbyist 

could introduce legislation to mandate closed door sessions, but that would open 

concealment policies to even wider audiences. Or folks, we could just get along. We 

know this is not too much to ask and we are asking it. We are asking our community to 

help us make negotiations transparent as we go forward. I thank you very much. 

 

VIII. CHAIR, BOARD OF FINANCE: Thomas Harrison 

Advises audience that there being no further discussion, the Budget, in its final format, 

will be presented to the Annual Budget Meeting on Monday May 4, 2015, at the Avon 

Senior Center Community Room, 635 West Avon Road, Avon, Ct 7:00 p.m. and will be 

submitted to vote at Referendum on May 13, 2015, at the Avon Senior Center 

Community Room, 635 West Avon Road, Avon, Ct, between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 

8:00 p.m. 

 

IX. ADJOURN 

The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Thomas A. Gugliotti, Secretary 

 

Attest:  Mary Marinello, Clerk   

 

All referenced material will be available to the public in the Town Clerk’s office. 
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